
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

11th February  2009

Present:
Councillor David Soans (Chair)


Councillor Ruth Groome (KBC and Burton Latimer TC)


Councillor Christopher Groome (KBC and Burton Latimer TC)


Councillor Christopher Lamb (KBC and NCC)


Councillor Alan Pote (KBC, NCC and Rothwell TC)


Councillor Cedwien Brown (KBC and Rothwell TC)


Councillor Mike Tebbutt (KBC and Desborough TC)


Councillor June Derbyshire (KBC and Desborough TC)


Councillor Mike Barrs (Barton Seagrave PC)


Councillor Reg Barby (Barton Seagrave PC)


Councillor David Jones (Rothwell TC)


Councillor David Gunn (Burton Latimer TC)

Also Present:
Inspector Dick Aistrop (Northants Police)


Sgt Tony Hopkins (Northants Police)


Mark Churcher (Desborough Business Club)


John R Smith (Burton Latimer Chamber of Trade and


   Commerce)


Councillor David Watson (Rural Forum)


Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)



Rebecca Collins (Kettering Borough Council)


Richard Marlow (Kettering Borough Council)


Anne Ireson (Committee Administrator)

08.A6TF.42
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Eleanor Patrick, and Councillors Margaret Talbot, Geoffrey Durwood and Doreen Binley.

08.A6TF.43
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 11th February 2009 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

08.A6TF.44
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None

08.A6TF.45
POLICE STATISTICS AND COMMUNITY SAFETY


Inspector Dick Aistrop and Sgt Tony Hopkins were welcomed to the meeting.


Crime statistics were discussed and noted.  Of particular concern were: theft from motor vehicles in Barton Seagrave; criminal damage, robbery and theft and handling in Burton Latimer; robbery and violence in Desborough and burglary (dwellings) and theft from motor vehicles in Rothwell.


Advice from the police in relation to theft was to ensure that property was secured and locked. A significant percentage of crimes were committed by opportunists, because cars had been left unlocked.  The mobile police station had been a success in Desborough and more locations were planned.


Limited feedback was given on two serious crimes that had been committed in Rothwell.  Arrests had been made but investigations were ongoing in conjunction with Warwickshire Police Force.  As the investigation was complex and still at an early stage it was not possible to disclose further information at this time.


It was noted that a publicity and awareness-raising campaign had been launched in Barton Seagrave in response to the increase of thefts from motor vehicles.  This had been carried out in conjunction with Neighbourhood Watch, local schools and through the Police 4 x 4.


The Forum was informed that the Community Panel Meetings had been only partially successful in that attendance had been poor.  Priorities were being set for taking to Joint Action Groups.  The following priorities for the next three months were noted.

Anti-social Behaviour:
Rothwell and Burton Latimer

Speeding vehicles
All areas


In relation to work in connection with speeding traffic, it was noted that time dedicated to this priority was limited during the winter months due to poor visibility during bad weather and after dark.


The police officers were thanked for their attendance and for the success in detection at Rothwell.  They were also thanked for their support to town and parish councils.

08.A6TF.46
BUDGET PROPOSALS 2009/10


A report was submitted which notified members of the Forum of the consultation process in respect of the Council’s budget for 2009/10.


It was noted that the town centre shop had been open at various times during the last two weeks, and that 66 people had visited the shop on Saturday, 7th February, and 130 people the weekend previously. 

The view was expressed that the budget consultation meeting held on 22nd January had only been partially successful; it was reported that one attendee had felt that their questions had not been fully answered on the night.  It was noted that the opening of the shop had reached a much wider range of local  people than would have attended the  formal meetings and a greater number of comments had been received and questions answered through the town centre shop than other mechanisms.
RESOLVED
that the comments made regarding the consultation process be passed on to the Council.

08.A6TF.47
LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK UPDATE


A report was submitted which informed members of the Forum on the progress made in the production of the Local Development Framework for Kettering Borough and in particular on the progress of the Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension Area Action Plan: Position Statement.


Rebecca Collins of Kettering Borough Council was welcomed to the meeting. A summary leaflet was circulated and it was noted that copies were to be delivered to all properties in Rothwell and Desborough and also sent to individual town councils.  Exhibitions were also planned which would be staffed.  Staff would be on hand to answer questions or give clarification on the document.  Responses may be made either on the day, on-line through the Council’s website or via a letter or e-mail.


Discussion was held regarding the effect of the current economic climate on both development and the delivery of infrastructure.  It was noted that the Urban Extension Area Action Plan did not address anything outside of the site, but did address issues relating to public realm works that linked to town centres.  The aim of the position statement was to attract people into town centres.  The site specific document was due to be considered by the Planning Policy Committee at its meeting on 17th February, and there would be an opportunity to comment on transport and roads through consultation on that document.


The following additional points were also made:

· There was no mention of a new surgery in Desborough

· There should be the opportunity for affordable homes to be brought forward and prioritised in developments and developers should be encouraged to do this in partnership with Housing Associations

· The provision for industrial land had decreased from 11 ha to 4 ha

· The position statement should be available in all response centres

· Notices should be displayed on notice boards and in shops alerting people to the consultation

In response to the question on the reduction in the amount of industrial land, it was noted that this was one of the reasons for the consultation.  The Core Spatial Strategy outlined job numbers, rather than land allocation for industrial uses.  There had also been a corresponding change in the Regional Spatial Strategy and local plans must accord with both the RSS and the CSS.  There had also been concerns locally that it would be difficult to fill 11 ha with B1 and B2 uses in Rothwell because of a large allocation of B8 use in Desborough.  It was felt to be important to attract smaller industrial units too. 

Rebecca Collins was thanked for her attendance and work in connection with the Position Statement.

RESOLVED
that comments made and summarised above be taken into account during the consultation process

08.A6TF.48
VIABILITY OF TOWN CENTRES AND PARTNERSHIP WORKING WITH CHAMBERS OF TRADE


The Chair welcomed John Smith (Burton Latimer Chamber of Trade and Commerce) and Mark Churcher (Desborough Business Club) to the meeting.


It was noted that the viability of town centres had been raised at previous meetings of the forum.  Since then, Kettering Borough Council had held a Credit Crunch Summit to identify ways of working in partnership with others to support investment, policy and spending power in its town centres and give encouragement to local businesses.


John Smith and Mark Churcher addressed the Forum and the following points were noted.


Burton Latimer

· The Chamber of Trade and Commerce had 23 business members of all types (not just shops)
· Businesses were very concerned about their survival in the current economic climate
· Out of town shopping was having an impact on viability
· Business had been very poor since January
· Even professional businesses such as solicitors and surveyors were struggling in the recession
· The Chamber of Trade and Commerce would welcome help from Kettering Borough Council in any way
· Redundancy and less money to spend in the community was having an impact on local businesses
· Even if people were not made redundant, it was common for hours to be cut which resulted in reduced spending power

Desborough and Rothwell

· The experiences of Burton Latimer were reiterated

· It was too simplistic to cut business rates because (a) the Council was restricted too, and (b) local authorities’ budgets had also suffered a cut in real terms

· Access to town centres was a key issue, eg Bridge Street in Rothwell.  Proposals for housing must include good access for shoppers and good linkages with communities.  Pedestrian access only was not desirable because people would not want to carry heavy shopping bags.  People would visit Market Harborough to shop if no easy access to Rothwell and Desborough Town Centres was provided in the proposals.

· It would be very important to develop a long term strategy of access and ensure the infrastructure of roads and transport was right

· Good access would improve viability of town centres in the long term


During discussion it was felt that the Burton Latimer Urban Design Study should be adhered to in that any development should be supportive of shopping in the town centre in planning terms.  Burton Latimer Town Council would be looking to reinforce the message from the Urban Design Study to improve and focus on the retail and commercial offer so that new residents would be likely to use the town centre instead of going out of town to shop.


The comments made by Mark Churcher were reiterated, and the view was expressed that accessibility and connectivity in future plans was crucial.  Discussion was held on the footbridge over the railway in Desborough: this was felt to be an ineffective solution as people would not shop on foot.  A vehicular link was still needed.


Safety problems in Rothwell Town Centre were discussed and noted.  There was still a problem with speeding traffic, which was being addressed in conjunction with the police.  Discussion was held on the effectiveness of traffic solutions, such as restrictions on parking, and it was noted that in Burton Latimer traffic had been slowed considerably in the High Street and accidents reduced because of the lifting of parking restrictions.


The view was expressed that the single most effective action the Borough Council could take to improve the viability of town centres would be to give assistance with advertising for businesses.  It was noted that advertising by radio had not been successful in many instances, and that it was better to deliver the messages to households directly, either through leaflets or in community newsletters or magazines.


It was also felt that the Highways Agency were not always helpful in the provision of brown signs and Kettering Borough Council could help with this.


In respect of the recent cold weather and heavy snow it was felt that town centre pavements should be gritted to encourage pedestrians to visit the shops and bus routes should be prioritised for gritting to ensure buses were kept running. It was felt that local businesses had suffered because of the lack of gritting by the County Council.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
Mark Churcher and John Smith be invited to future meetings of the A6 Towns Forum;


(ii)
Kettering Borough Council be asked to take the following action:

· Making contact with the Highways Agency regarding the provision of brown signs for restaurants/shops, etc.

· Feeding in comments made regarding access to town centres into the planning process

· Investigating ways in which the Borough Council could help with advertising for local businesses in the A6 towns; and


(iii)
An update item on town centres be included on all future agendas of the A6 Towns Forum.

Mark Churcher and John Smith were thanked for their attendance in input into the debate.

08.A6TF.49
FUTURE THREE YEAR SETTLEMENT FOR TOWN/PARISH COUNCIL FUNDING – TIMETABLE


A timescale for consultation on the above was circulated at the meeting.


It was noted that an undertaking had previously been given to supply the Forum with the results of the comparative study between towns and parishes and this had not yet been received.

08.A6TF.50
NEWSROUND


Barton Seagrave


The Redrow Homes public meeting was due to be held shortly.


Burton Latimer


A cheque from the Ward Initiatives Fund was due to be presented to the Friends of Burton Latimer Library on Saturday, 14th February.


The number of official visits to the Wind Farm had increased.


A meeting with Stagecoach regarding the bus service had been unsuccessful.  A further meeting was to be arranged including Northamptonshire County Council.


The Civic Service would be held in Burton Latimer on the afternoon of 7th June 2009.


Burton Latimer now had its own website and newsletter.


Desborough


The lack of gritting during the cold spell and heavy snow had resulted in children having to wait for buses in the cold


There were a number of Borough Council owned small tracks that could benefit from re-surfacing, eg the track adjacent to the Dunkirk Avenue recreation ground; the byway between the A6 and Braybrooke Road and Pigsty Avenue between Lower King Street and Rushton Road.  Fly tipping in these areas was a problem too.


Rothwell


A successful gala night had been held in December.


The Youth Group was being disbanded because of lack of support.


The provision of a bus stop outside the Health Centre was still ongoing.


The green service had been launched in Rothwell giving information.  Homebase were selling energy efficient bulbs for five for one pound.


Work on the Greening Road Children’s Play Area had commenced and the Borough were thanked for funding this.

08.A6TF.51
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

· CCTV
· Health Service update
· Fire Service
· Feedback from Rothwell and Desborough consultation
· Cycle routes in Barton Seagrave
08.A6TF.52
ANY OTHER BUSINESS


Information on the CPRE Stop the Drop campaign was circulated for information.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.30 pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Chair

AI

A6 Towns Forum No. 

(11.2.09)

